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        LEA, GARSDON & CLEVERTON PARISHES                  

  ANNUAL PARISH MEETING    
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 6th 2014   in Lea Village Hall commencing at 20:15 hours.

   Present: Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

 Cllrs: N S Chandler; M J Crockett; B E Gore; C C Isaac. 
                 In attendance:  Cllr: T R Sturgis.  Mr K Tibbs Chairman – Lea Village Hall     Management Committee.  1 Parishioner was present.    

   Apologies: Cllr A. W. Barnes; PC 1664 Michael Tripp, PCSO Durry Maule
   Welcome:  The Chairman welcomed our Visitor and the Member of the Public.
         Minutes:  
             The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on May 7th 2013 having been circulated 849/850/851/852/853/853A were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.

   Community Police Report: 
     PC Michael Tripp gave a written apology for his non attendance and that of his colleagues    PCSO Maule.  A written report which he had submitted was read to the meeting by the Clerk.

              PC Tripp reported that: “Understandably residents would be concerned with the spate of burglaries in the area but the figures are low and Lea remains a very safe place to live.   A male was arrested recently reference a number of burglaries across North Wiltshire and was questioned regarding the occurrences in Lea.  He is currently on Police bail and I will let you know the result when I hear. If you could just pass the message on for people just to continue looking out for each other that would be appreciated.

     I would like to assure everyone that with my colleagues we will continue to patrol Lea whenever possible.  Here are the figures which I would read out.

     Dwelling (house) burglaries - 2, Non Dwelling Burglaries – 4, Criminal Damage incidents - 4 and two reports of theft.  The dwelling house burglaries resulted in jewellery and electronic items being taken, the non dwelling burglaries involved breaks to out buildings with garden and power tools being taken.  The criminal damage was made up of cars being scratched and a large garden gnome being smashed.  !.”  PC Tripp’s report was noted.  The Chairman tanked the police for the good work which they do on our behalf.
   Chairman’s Annual report:

                     The Chairman stated that during the year the Parish Council had 5 full meetings plus the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council. In addition there were 5 Planning Committee meetings and 2 JPFJMC meetings. 
He said all of the parish sub-groups have had a very well organised and successful year. 

The Village Hall Management Committee had continued their excellent work in managing this vital village facility and the general usage levels of the hall had been maintained. The Management Committee, lead by Kevin Tibbs, has been energetic and resourceful in the things that they have undertaken - but they are always looking for new members to join their ranks.

       The Queen Elizabeth II Diamond Jubilee Playing field continues to be popular with the users, and the committee continues to energetically raise funds for the development and upkeep of this facility. The traditional “Pimm’s Night” was changed this year and turned out to be a major financial success adding considerably to the money put aside for the replacement of the tennis court. 
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Our allotments continue to be popular - however the move to alter the basis of the rental cost for each plot caused some concern although it is accepted by the tenants that the new method is a fair way to charge for the plots. And there are no vacant allotments. 

Unfortunately the village did not win the best kept village “Winners of Winners” competition. This year we are back on the main competition and the theme of tidiness rather than prettiness gives the village a good chance of winning. Victory in this competition, in addition to the prestige, carries with it a cash prize which would help towards the Parish costs. 

Financially the parish has again managed its costs but there was a slight increase the Precept – the first increase for three years. Both internal and external Auditors verified that both the accounts and accounting practises were accurate and sound.  Within the year the parish made donations to the Wiltshire Bobby Van Trust and Community First to support the Good Neighbours scheme in this part of the county.

There is a good relationship with the Neighbourhood Police team who look after this area. They have kept the Council in touch with policing matters affecting the parish.

The Parish Steward scheme run by the Highways Department has changed yet again during the year with Matt Perrott returning as the Supervisor for our area. 

Another damaging winter has seen further deterioration in the roads in the district. However the footpath from the Village Hall to the school has been re-surfaced – a job that has been on the highways list for sixteen years.

       It was noted the village pub has continued to improve. In the relatively short time that Wayne and Katherine have been here they have demonstrated both commitment and energy to the future of this vital part of village life.  They have provided exactly what the village asked for and it is now up to the village to support them with the same enthusiasm.

The Chairman said that this Parish is in a reasonably healthy state. Despite the recent small number of incidents within the village we are still a relatively crime free environment, we have flourishing places of worship and our village school is successful and well respected. 

The Chairman expressed some disappointments and concerns.

He is increasingly concerned and frustrated that despite the words that come from Wiltshire Council he believes  that Parish Council’s are being slowly sidelined and discounted in the decision making process. With the Area Board’s acquiring more power Parish Councils are being bypassed. The Parish was consulted on the re-scheduling of the bus services and due to our strong response they did modify the timetables. Although we did not get what we wanted there are at least are buses running through the village that allow us to get to Swindon – a route not included in the original schedules.

The latest move that has raised some eyebrows has been the announcement that, as a cost saving exercise, the mini-recycling centres across the county will be abolished. 
Despite attempts to get this decision reversed by logical argument the centre will close – another valuable service that has been lost.

He said that he is always disappointed that more people do not get involved in the day to day things that need doing to ensure that our parish remains a good place to live.

The Chairman said that during the coming year he would try to get small groups of residents to play their part in maintaining our parish assets. He gave examples of perhaps a couple of people to work together to make sure that the converted telephone box is kept tidy and in good condition – similarly with the converted box in Garsdon - three or four people to look after the 
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bus shelter and another small group with an interest in the playing field to look after low level maintenance work. Currently these tasks are done mainly by the Parish Councillors.

In closing he thanked people for the work that they have carried out on our behalf of the Parish. A special word of thanks to Andrew Gill, our Internal Auditor; for ensuring that our procedures and financial practises are both sound and lawful.  Despite the Chairman’s views on Wiltshire Council and its long term game plan he was pleased to thank Councillor Toby Sturgis for his help, support and sound guidance given to the Parish Council though the year.  He also thanked all of our Parish Councillors and those individuals on the various sub-committees for their work on behalf of the parish.

       In conclusion he gave a special thank you to the Parish Clerk – he said that without his knowledge, dedication and application the parish would not be able to function and the community at large would be the poorer.

  Defibrillator Project:
             In the absence of Mr Richard Schofield of The Community Heartbeat Trust, the Chairma1n raised a few points concerning the project which required consideration.  He accordingly recommended further research on the matter.
Wiltshire Council Report:  Cllr T R Sturgis presented his annual report.  He outlined the budget set by Wiltshire Council taking account of a reduction central government funding. (£7.5m). There was increasing pressure on all departments to cut costs but also the numbers of people requiring assistance. (£18m).  To meet these challenges   set out in our vision in 2009, which still remains at the heart of everything which we do, the council ha`s had to make savings of £25 million.   Our vision: 

· Support those most vulnerable

· Boost the local economy creating and safeguarding jobs

· Empower local communities to do more for themselves.

· Reduction in number of offices from 95 to modern hubs.

The council has recognised that increases in highway maintenance costs from £7m to £23m over 10 years were unable to improve the condition of the roads. An investment fund of £52m has been set up to improve the highways over the next 6 years.   Our economic development figures are well above the national average.   Due to economic growth there has been an increase in the number of planning applications to over 8,500.  The Core Strategy which is due to be adopted later this year is currently with the Inspector who is suggesting changes to comply with the National Planning Policy Framework. (NPPF).
Wiltshire Council is investing  £15.5m in a £35.6m project funded jointly with BDUK £2m, BT £12.8m and £0.74m from the European Regina; Development Fund.  You will be able to check your position in the rollout using your postcode on the Wiltshire Council website.

The Help to live at Home service is recognised across the County as not only providing good service but also controlling costs by avoiding care home costs.   In Children’s Services there have been improvements in the Child Protection Services and the aim is to be as good at the next inspection. 82% of children and young people in Wiltshire Schools are that Ofsted judge as good or better    A new Special Educational Needs and Disability Service has been set up to implement the national arrangement which come into force this September.   

Flooding has been a priority problem for the council and a` large number of communities. who have not only seen surface water flooding abut exceptional increases in ground water levels in the south of the county.  Previous flood protection work has paid dividends in so far that previously flooded properties were no longer at risk.  Investment will continue in this area.

The amount of municipal waste has increased by 3%.  The amount recycled has fallen partly due to changes in government classification of street sweepings (no longer counted as 
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Wiltshire Council Report:  (Cont’d)
recyclate when composted.).   With the opening of the Mechanical and Biological Treatment Plant at Westbury waste sent to landfill had reduced from 32% to 25% which equated to £1.2m of savings in Landfill Tax.   With the closure of all the mini recycling centres throughout Wiltshire I would like to remind people that all households can have a second black box for kerbside collection if needed. If this is insufficient for your recycling the crews will take sorted material left in a suitable container left with the black boxes.  Cllr Sturgis indicated that Parish Council’s could enter into a contract with Hills Waste Services if they wished to continue to have their own mini recycling centre.  The Chairma1n thanked Cllr Sturgis for his comments.  Cllr Sturgis withdrew at 20.50 hours. Full copy of Cllr Sturgis’s report is filed with these Minutes. 

     Finance: Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2014/2015:
       The RFO circulated copies of the draft Receipts and Payment accounts for the year ended March 31st 2014.   This showed the various changes in indirect and   direct costs for the period. It had not been necessary to increase the Precept for the year under review in fact due to Government Tax Support Grant the Precept was reduced by £89.00. The RFO reviewed the accounts in detail.  Under the usual procedures the books and accounts would be submitted for both Internal and External Audit.  They would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for confirmation and would be available for public inspection in due course.   
     Reports:
     a) Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:
        Mr Kevin Tibbs reported that the Village Hall accounts showed a healthy financial position with revenue running at £3.5k which had allowed a reasonable amount of maintenance work to be carried out and new items purchased.   Bookings were regular and included 1 day as a Polling Station and 2 days for a Public Inquiry. He thanked the committee members for their continuing support, noted that there had been one resignation and 2 new members recruited.   A spring clean day would be organised shortly.  Cllr Cull thanked Mr Tibbs for his comments and congratulated the Committee for its commitment.
     b) Rights of Way Report:     

Cllr Crockett reported that the footpaths are well used and this year had required little maintenance.  The matter of Footpath11 was raised.  The Clerk is to write once again to the Landowner requesting action.
c) Allotments - Lea: Cllr Gore report that Plot 10 was now taken although it was currently under the care of the adjacent Tenant. He had met with Mr Peacock who had transformed his plot into 4 sections which is making it look neat and tidy.  Most of the plots are now of a high standard of neatness.  The Tenants are looking forward to obtaining a good crop of vegetables.  So after a very wet start to the year the Allotments are in good shape.   Cllr Gore was thanked for his report.

      d) Neighbourhood Watch Report:  No report was submitted although Mr Porter was very consistently circulating very important and relevant information.  For this good work the Chairman thanked him in his absence
      In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 21:00 hours.

Signed:                                                                             Date: 

